
 
 

Minutes of the Quarterly Board of Regents Meeting and Committee Meetings 

Murray State University 

June 8, 2018



 
 

Report of the Treasurer*      Vice President Dudley 

(Quarterly Financial and Investment Reports) 

 

Revised University Strategic Plan*     Chief of Staff Fister 

 

Education Cooperative Agreement with Shandong   Provost Arant/ 

Technology and Business University (People’s Republic   Vice President Robertson 

of China)* 

 

Health Services Update (For Information Only)   Vice President Robertson 

 

Dining Services Outsourcing*     Vice President Dudley 
 

Committee Reports/Recommendations 

 

A. Academic Excellence and Scholarly Activities   Regent Bumphus 

 1) Board of Regents Teaching Excellence Awards* 

 2) 2017-18 Academic Curriculum Changes* 

 3) Spring 2018 Commencement Ceremonies Update (For Information Only) 

 4) Academic Administrative Appointments Update (For Information Only) 

5) Faculty Handbook Revisions (For Information Only) 

 

B. Audit and Compliance      Regent Tharpe 

 

C. Buildings and Grounds      Regent Green 

 1) Disposition of Structure – West Farm Pole Barn (Building #0213)* 

 2) Campus Electrical System Project Update (For Information Only) 

 

D. Enrollment Management and Student Success   Regent Rudolph 

 1) Final Spring 2018 Enrollment Report (For Information Only) 

 2) Student Engagement and Success Report (For Information Only) 

 

E. Finance        Regent Kemp 

1) 2018-19 University Summary Budget with Executive  

Summary and Budget Salary Roster* 

 2) 



 
 

3) Contract of Employment Extension – Head Women’s Golf Coach/Senior 



 
 

 Finance Committee ï Personal Services Contracts ï Schedule of Expenditures (For 

Information Only) 

 Personnel Changes ï Professor Emeritus Designations as follows: 

 
According to the Murray State University Faculty Handbook, the rank of Professor Emeritus is 
assigned to Assistant Professors, Associate Professors or Professors who have limited or 
terminated their responsibilities as ranked faculty members after ten or more years of 
distinguished service to Murray State University.  The following faculty are being 
recommended to receive the rank of Professor Emeritus: 
 

 James Duane Bolin, Professor ² History 
 Michael Bowman, Professor ² 



 
 

Mr. Rhoads moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the 

University, approve/accept the items on the Consent Agenda as submitted.  Mrs. Guess seconded 

and the motion carried. 

 

Public Participation 

 

Chair Williams announced that there were no individuals signed up for the Public Participation 

portion of the agenda. 

 

Board Development – Accelerate U! Partnership, approved 
 

Dr. Arant reported that the Accelerate U! (AU!) partnership with West Kentucky Community 

and Technical College (WKCTC) will help to serve underprepared students who want to attend 

college.  Dr. Anton Reece, President and Dr. David Heflin, Vice President for Academic Affairs, 

WKCTC, were also present.  Dr. Reece reported that his entire leadership team visited the 

Murray State campus shortly after he became President of WKCTC.  The Murray State 

leadership team also reciprocated and visited the WKCTC campus.  All have developed a strong 

working relationship designed to ensure student success.  Enrollment is a concern for any 

university President as evidenced by recent articles in the Paducah Sun which have highlighted 

the declining population in the city of Paducah and in the western region.  Factors such as this 

make it even more important for Murray State and WKCTC to work together and identify new 

ways of providing educational platforms. 

 

Dr. Arant reported that the goal for both institutions is to serve western Kentucky as best as 

possible.  Through the AU! Program, students who are denied because they do not meet the 

admission entrance standards at Murray State will be able to work toward their associate or 

bachelorôs degrees while receiving the intense academic and personal support they need to be 

successful in college.  The University is fortunate to have the opportunity to work with WKCTC 

ï a great community college partner that has vision, energy and a record of success.  Murray 

State will work jointly with WKCTC to reach as many students as possible while providing an 

exceptional educational experience.  Dr. Heflin reported that WKCTC is an open access 

institution and all recognized that some unprepared students would be coming to the community 

college.  To assist these students, WKCTC developed the Accelerate You! Program for 

transitional students who were not meeting the placement score necessary to take a college-level 

course.  These students also came to the realization that the remedial courses that they were 

taking did not actually count toward a degree.  This led to a lack of motivation and self-efficacy 

on the part of the students.  Dr. Tyra Henderson, Associate Professor of English at WKCTC, will 

serve as the Director of the WKCTC-MSU Accelerate U! Program and was also present.  She 

also serves as the Accelerate You! Director on the WKCTC campus.  Shawna Mullins, Director 

of Community College Remediation in the Center for Academic Success will serve as the contact 

for Murray State for this initiative. 

 

A preset schedule with specific Murray State and WKCTC courses during the Fall and Spring 

semesters have been developed to include this student population.  The courses selected will fill 

general education and transfer needs and will help students achieve an Associate of Arts or 

Associate of Science degree from WKCTC.  Academic support will be provided in key areas 

along the way.  Multiple faculty on both campuses will work with these students.  Students will 

pay WKCTC tuition for WKCTC courses which will be taught by faculty who are paid by the 

community college.  Students will also take one Murray State class each semester taught by 

University faculty.  Students will pay Murray State tuition for these courses. 

 

Students participating in the program will be counted as WKCTC students but will eventually 

matriculate to Murray State as Racers.  This will allow students to take college-level courses that 

will count toward a pathway in which they may be interested.  This represents a co-requisite 

model where additional 



 
 

One of the key components of this model will be a Success Coach.  This individual will be in the 

classroom with the faculty member helping the AU! students navigate and acquire the ability to 

understand what is occurring.  This person is not a faculty member but will be able to help the 

students work through any challenges they may experience with faculty instruction.  The 

credentials for the Success Coach include preferably a bachelorôs degree and the ability to 

understand to meet the student on their level.  The desire is to create a feeling of community 

among these students so they can rely on the resources provided but also on one another. 

Accelerate U! Summer Orientation is June 18 and all faculty and staff training will be conducted 

during July on both campuses.  AU! Students will move in with other Murray State students in 

August and all classes will follow the University calendar to mitigate any logistical challenges.  

Dr. Arant added that these students will have the additional support of residential life programs 

and will be engaged in activities occurring on campus.  The Accelerate U! Program is special 

because it provides student access to a full university campus experience not previously available 

and the University is reaching students it was not attracting in the past.  Enrollment benefits will 

result for both institutions because the program breaks down barriers between the two 

institutions and maximizes the unique skill sets of different types of higher education institutions.   

 

Accelerate U! also creates a model that can be replicated elsewhere.  One of the first areas where 

the program will be replicated is with Pathway to Success students who have lower grade point 

averages and ACT scores and tend to struggle and not matriculate at the same rate as other 

students.  What has been learned through the AU! Program can be implemented for Pathway 

students to help them be more successful.  Many times when students do no succeed in college it 

is not due to academic preparedness but self-efficacy ï the ability to make sure that they know 

they can do it ï and this is the premise upon which the entire AU! platform is built.  The AU! 

Program is currently in the model stage.  Unfortunately, the two institutions ï Murray State and 

WKCTC ï were unable to accept all students who wanted to take part in the program.  

Expansion, in terms of capacity in the future, will be planned once the initial program model has 

proven to be successful.  The initial AU! cohort will involve 40 to 50 students. 

 

Confirmation was provided that the students will participate in the AU! Program for one year but 

the Universityôs Office of Student Engagement and Success will monitor their progress moving 

forward.  The goal is for these students to have at least 24 college-level credit hours for a degree 

at both WKCTC and Murray State.  After completing one year in the AU! Program these 

students will then be admitted to Murray State.  They will be required to opt out of an 

articulation agreement for transfer students because if they enroll in the AU! Program they are 

automatically enrolled in a degree program at WKCTC.  As they earn credit at Murray State, 

those courses transfer back to WKCTC to apply toward an associate degree while also counting 

toward the completion of a bachelorôs degree at Murray State. 

 

Another rationale for this program is the state performance funding model and ensuring students 

reach completion and have a credential in hand.  Confirmation was provided that for the second 

year these would become transfer students for Murray State.  The AU! Program represents a ñdo 

no harmò model and reduces the time to degree by helping these students break out of the 

developmental cycle.  Confirmation was provided that Council on Postsecondary Education 

(CPE) approval is not required to offer this program.   

 

Mrs. Rudolph moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of 

the University, approve the partnership for the Accelerate U! cohort model between Murray State 

University and West Kentucky Community and Technical College as presented.  Mrs. Guess 

seconded and the roll was called with the following voting:  Ms. Farmer, yes; Ms. Green, yes; 

Mrs. Guess, yes; Mr. Kemp, yes; Mr. Rhoads, yes; Mrs. Rudolph, yes; Mr. Schooley, yes; Dr. 

Tharpe, yes; Ms. Wood, yes and Mr. Williams, yes. 

 

Report of the Chair, received 
 

Chair Williams 





 
 



 
 

designated accountabilities, including coordinated financial and human resources that 

will be required.   

 It shall 





 
 

 

Dr. Davies reported that over the past four years Murray State has achieved, and surpassed, many 

goals and aspirations.  This was accomplished with the reaffirmation and commitment to 

academic quality and setting high expectations of leadership and students.  The community has 

also been engaged in this work in numerous ways and the Accelerate U! Program is just one 

example.  At the same time, the University has dealt with, and continues to deal with, some of 

the most significant financial challenges within its history, as well as many other changes within 

the higher education realm which has created the ñperfect storm.ò  For all involved, the last four 

years have been both exhilarating and intensely challenging on both ends of this spectrum.  Even 

with this perfect storm Dr. Davies provided assurance that all will continue to work diligently for 

the betterment of Murray State and, particularly, for students and the communities the University 

serves.  He remains committed to building on the strengths and leveraging the incredible assets 

of Murray State University, addressing the areas of focus as well as building on successes and 

enrollment is one of the key components of this work. 

 

In order to address the Universityôs enrollment challenges, the President’s Commission on 

Strategic Enrollment Management was formed and the first meeting was held on June 5.  At that 

meeting Dr. Davies charged the Commission to assist in developing a long-range multi-year 

enrollment plan that focuses on efforts to recruit, retain and graduate students.  This work is to be 

focused on undergraduate, graduate and international students.  The basic question involves how 

to adhere to the University academic rigor and integrity while maintaining the goals of reaching 

and then maintaining 10,500 to 11,500 students.  Over the last 15 years, average enrollment at 

Murray State has been 10,407 students.  A determination must be made of how to maintain at 

least 9,000 undergraduate students (average for the last 15 years is 8,638) and how to recruit and 

maintain 1,500 graduate students (average for the last 15 years is 1,759).  How to maintain 500 

international students must also be part of this work.  On an annual basis, it must be determined 

how to reach a freshman class size of 1,550 to 1,650 students (average for the last 15 years is 

1,468).  Consideration must be given in terms of how to recruit 700 transfer students and 450 

new graduate students on an annual basis and 100-150 new international students while at the 



 
 

These individuals will be leading their own committee to develop the SWOT analysis as well as 

action plans moving forward.  The University has also retained the services of Anika Olsen, 

Principal and Consultant with EAB, the company that has worked with the University over the 

last five years.  Confirmation was provided that Dr. King is aggressively seeking out marketing 

opportunities throughout the 18-county service region.  The President’s Commission on Strategic 

Enrollment Management has set a schedule to meet weekly on Tuesdays at 3:30 p.m. in Room 

118 Wells Hall and all were invited to attend.   

 

The Murray State Road Scholars (Racer Roundup) program is also being revamped and 

advanced.  Dr. Davies indicated he has received preliminary draft recommendations from the 

Committee which include a two-year phase-in for this initiative and funds have been designated 

in the budget for this purpose.  The Murray State Foundation has designated $30,000 and the 

University is matching this amount.  In addition to funding for travel and scholarships, a key 

staff person has been identifi6(ou4(s b(f pe)7(BT
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throughout the county.  Appreciation was expressed to Chris Wooldridge, District Director of the 

Murray State Small Business Development Center for his tireless efforts in coordinating Secretary 

Gillôs visit to west Kentucky. 

 Next week the College of Education and Human Services will host over 1,000 teachers from 310 

schools, nearly 80 school districts and seven states during the annual College Readiness Summit.  

Appreciation was expressed to Dean Whaley and faculty and staff within the college for their efforts 

in this regard.  Dr. Whaley reported that this represents the fourth year the college has sponsored the 

Summit and all are pleased with the response from teachers and other educators.  Numerous 

presentations are being made available to these teachers, educators and administrators during the two-

day event and all Regents were invited to attend. 

 John Rall is retiring at the end of June and was recognized for his diligent service to the University 

since 1997.  Mr. Rall, who has served Murray State nobly, ethically and legally, was recognized by a 

round of applause. 

 Dean Steve Cobb, Jones College of Science, Engineering and Technology, joined the University in 

1988 as a faculty member.  He served 14 years as a Department Chair and has served as Dean since 

2007.  Dr. Cobb is a two-time Fulbright Scholar awardee (1995 in Russia and 2013 in the United 

Kingdom).  During his leadership he has overseen Accrediting Board for Engineering Technology 

accreditations, created the phenomenal Institute of Engineering and oversaw the construction of the 

new Science Campus.  Dr. Cobb will be returning to the classroom.  He was recognized by a round of 

applause. 

 

This report was presented for informational purposes only and required no Board action. 

(See Attachment #1) 

 

Reports of the Constituency Regents, received 
 

Faculty Regent 

 

Ms. Farmer indicated that the report of the Faculty Regent was included in the eBoard book and 

she did not have any additional information to add. 

 

(See Attachment #2) 

 

Staff Regent 

 

Mr. Schooley also indicated that the report of the Staff Regent was included in the eBoard book 

and he did not have any additional information to add. 

 

(See Attachment #3) 

 

Student Regent 

 

At the Chairôs request, Ms. Wood reported that she is participating in an internship over the 

summer at a public relations firm in New York.  Ms. Wood expressed appreciation for her time 

on the Board and for always being made to feel as though she can voice her opinion.  She is very 

appreciative of this and has always felt comfortable talking to the members of the Board and 

having open and transparent conversations.  She is grateful for being allowed to do this and serve 

in this capacity.  She stated it has been a pleasure representing the student body at Murray State 

University and 







 
 

Research, in this regard.  SACS approval is required because this represents a substantive change 

and as additional agreements are put in place this process will become easier because a model 

will already exist.  No issues are anticipated because other universities across the country are 

also forming such agreements.  Once this work has been accomplished the Education 

Cooperative Agreement will be sent to the Chinese Ministry of Education for final approval.  

The Ministry has already tentatively approved the agreement and are simply awaiting the final 

document. 

 

This Fall faculty from Shandong Technology and Business University will visit Murray State for 

two to three weeks to meet with faculty who will be teaching these programs in China and 

determine the structure for classroom instruction.  Shandong University will also send English 

Language teachers to shadow Murray Stateôs professors in that program.  It is believed this 

agreement will set the stage for additional degree opportunities in the future.  Within the 

AJBCOB there are three additional degrees Shandong University would like for Murray State to 

address once the current agreement is in place.  There is opportunity to move this agreement to 

other disciplines outside of the AJBCOB.  Murray State is also working with the Qingdao 

University School of Agriculture to establish a similar agreement.  Agreements such as this will 

also lead to an enhancement of the diversity of Murray State faculty recruited to teach 

specifically in such programs.  It was stated that it is not unusual for colleges and universities in 

the United States to have such agreements but there are not many ï and Murray State could 

certainly be the first ï in Kentucky.  The University has a strong reputation in China and there is 

even potential for three-way partnerships on the horizon.  Only five percent of universities in the 

country have Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business (AACSB) accreditation 

and Murray State was recently reaffirmed.  The AJBCOB has held AACSB accreditation since 

1976 and this is very attractive to international universities. 

 

Mr. Kemp moved that the Board of Regents authorize the President of the University to negotiate 

and finalize the Education Cooperative Agreement between Shandong Technology and Business 

University (Peopleôs Republic of China) and Murray State University.  Mrs. Guess seconded and 

the roll was called with the following voting:  Ms. Farmer, yes; Ms. Green, yes; Mrs. Guess, yes; 

Mr. Kemp, yes; Mr. Rhoads, yes; Mrs. Rudolph, yes; Mr. Schooley, yes; Dr. Tharpe, yes; Ms. 

Wood, yes and Mr. Williams, yes.  The motion carried. 

 

Health Services Update (For Information Only), received 
 

Dr. Davies reported that the University administration has been discussing and considering 

health services options over the course of the past year so that this service is not part of the 

overall budget.  Two Requests for Proposals (RFPs) were issued for the outsourcing of health 

services.  No viable bids were received for vendors that met the expectations of the RFPs.  The 

University was approached by Fast Pace Urgent Care with a very innovative opportunity to 

continue to have health services on campus for faculty, staff and students. 

 

Dr. Robertson and Ms. Dudley provided an update on this health services option for 2018-19 

with the following highlights: 
 Fast Pace Urgent Care has proposed renting space on campus to provide health services.  A rental 

agreement is being negotiated and will be based on market value.  Murray State will provide no 

guidance in the operation of Fast Pace and is simply renting space in the current Health Services 

location.   

 Fast Pace is proposing to provide Fast Pace Connect which represents virtual medicine or telehealth.  

Fast Pace will provide a medical cart, operated by a Registered Nurse (RN), which allows for a virtual 

appointment with audio and video with a Physician or Nurse Practitioner in another location to 

determine the appropriate treatment for the patient.  That treatment can then be performed by the 

Registered Nurse in most cases.  If it is determined that the treatment needed is beyond the capability 

of the RN and the resources in the clinical location, the patient could be directed to go to the actual 

Fast Pace location on 12th Street at no additional charge if the visit occurs on the same day. 

 The service will be available for faculty, staff and students but they must now use insurance or pay a 

fee for service.  This would have been the case even if a viable RFP had been received. 

 If negotiations can be finalized, Fast Pace would begin offering services at the end of July and they 

are proposing hours of operation such as 8 a.m. to 6 p.m. which represents an expansion of hours over 

the current structure.  Based on the volume of individuals utilizing this service, Fast Pace could bring 

in additional virtual units and RNs to address patient needs.  Individuals could still choose to directly 

visit the main Fast Pace location and will be informed of other options as well. 

 This type of service 



 
 

 

Confirmation was provided that this option would be at virtually no cost to the University and 

the arrangement represents a facility lease agreement.  Fast Pace will provide their own cleaning 

services, utilities, internet and the telephone system.  In terms of whether there will be a 

difference in the level of services based on what is currently provided, it was indicated that Fast 

Pace has already asked what services have been offered in the past in an effort to retain as many 

of those services as possible.  In some cases the RNs may be able to perform some procedures ï 

because they have instant virtual access to a Physician ï that could not be accomplished in the 

current clinic.  The RFPs issued earlier specifically defined the services the University wanted to 

offer but there was no successful bid received.  The University has not defined for Fast Pace the 

services which will be offered but it is anticipated services could be enhanced.  Confirmation 

was provided that students do not have to use their parentôs insurance if they elect to pay the $85 

visit fee by another means. 

 

Dining Services Outsourcing, approved 
 

Dr. Davies reported that consideration has been given over the past 18 months to outsourcing 

Dining Services.  The Board is being asked today to make a specific decision with regard to 

whether Dining Services should be outsourced.  In prior discussions consideration has been 

given to whether this represents a service that is a core strength and critical to the institution.  

Quality and expertise attributes a company specializing in this work has were also taken into 

consideration, in addition to the ability to hire individuals to undertake the work related to the 

services needed ï and perhaps even enhance current operations.  Economies of scale, costing 

relationships and the financial liabilities of the University were also considered as this work 

progressed.  The facts and figures being presented today are not related to any one RFP received.  

At the conclusion of the discussion the Board will be asked to make a decision on whether the 

University should outsource Dining Services.  If the decision is made to outsource, the Board 

will be asked to authorize the President or his designee(s) to negotiate a contract with one of the 

organizations that submitted a Request for Proposal (RFP).  Upon successful negotiation of the 

contract, that will be brought back to the Board to either as a whole through a Special Meeting or 

to a subcommittee of the Board for final authorization before execution. 

 

Ms. Dudley; David Looney, Executive Director for Auxiliary Services and Joyce Gordon, 

Director of Human Resources reported the following: 
 The issue of outsourcing was discussed generally by the Boardôs Finance Committee at its meeting on 

November 21, 2017.  At that time, the Committee expressed the need for management to begin to 

explore potential outsourcing options and provide information to the Board at a later date.  Consistent 

with this directive, the Board received a presentation regarding outsourcing Dining Services.  

 The presentation related to the necessity of and intended goals for Dining Services, any issues and 

inefficiencies which exist within current service operations and whether Dining Services can be 

efficiently provided by Murray State University.  As Dr. Davies has stated, ñOutsourcing would allow 



 
 

looking for a place where they feel welcome and comfortable.  When they think about dining services 

they are thinking about national brand recognition ï places that make them feel comfortable.  

Students connect with brands such as Starbucks and Chic-fil-A and having these types of facilities on 

campus resonates with current and potential students and play an important role in the decision-

making process. 

 Dining Services initiatives specifically related to recruitment, retention and graduation have been 

employed.  When students are on campus for a tour the di



 
 

year contract. 

 



 
 

RFP Committee meeting on February 26, 2018.  As part of a pre-bid meeting, vendors were asked to 

identify how they differentiate from their competitors and were provided with all Murray State 

requirements and expectations.  The RFP Committee included representatives from Student Affairs, 

Residential College Heads, Human Resources, Finance and Administrative Services, Athletics, 

Auxiliary Services, Student Government Association, Faculty Senate and Procurement. 

 Information was presented on outsourcing within Kentucky.  Murray State and Kentucky State 

University are the only two universities that continue to have self-operating dining services 

operations.  The information presented included information for the other state universities such as 

the company they are outsourcing with and the associated pricing per semester (what the student 



 
 

Mrs. Guess moved, based upon the preceding, that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, 1) approve the outsourcing of Dining 

Services, subject to the evaluation of factors indicated by law and the provisions which follow;  

2) upon receipt of a recommended vendor by the Committee Chair, factors indicated by law 

related to privatization including those considered here will be evaluated by the Vice President 

for Finance and Administrative Services, with such consultation as she deems appropriate, and 

will be reported in writing to the President; 3) if the President, after review of the evaluation 

from the Vice President for Finance and Administrative Services and consultation with 

appropriate offices, including Human Resources, determines that negotiations should proceed, it 

authorizes the President and/or his designee(s) to negotiate a contract for outsourcing Dining 

Services.  If it is determined that no satisfactory outsourcing arrangement is available, the 

President shall so report to the Board and 4) that if the President and/or his designee(s) is able to 

negotiate a contract with the proper vendor, the agreement will be presented to 







 
 



 
 

Campus Electrical System Project Update (For Information Only), received 
 

Ms. Dudley and Mr. Jones reported that what is being presented today represents a phased 

project.  Over the last few years the administration has continually kept the campus electrical 

system project before the Board and it has also been a priority with the state.  All have been 

working to identify how best to address this issue working within the Universityôs current 

financial constraints and this has been challenging.  Information was provided in the eBoard 

book on electrical system work that has been undertaken to date.  This included replacing two 

transformers and a project to undertake additional grounding work that has significantly helped 

with system stability.  The investment in the electrical project at this point is $1.5 million. 



 
 

completed at the same time as part of a particular phase.  As items are completed they can be 

costed out of the associated phase.  The Board will start seeing some of these projects as they are 

included on the quarterly project report. 

 

This report was presented for informational purposes only and required no Board action. 

 

Adjournment 

 

The Buildings and Grounds Committee adjourned at 1:34 p.m. 

 

Enrollment Management and Student Success Committee 

 

Lisa Rudolph ï Chair 

Walter Bumphus 

Katherine Farmer 

Sharon Green 

Don Tharpe 

 

Mrs. Rudolph called the Enrollment Management and Student Success Committee to order at 

1:35 p.m. and reported all members were present with the exception of Dr. Bumphus. 

 

Final Spring 2018 Enrollment Report (For Information Only), received 

 

Dr. Robertson reported the following: 
 The final Spring 2018 enrollment report indicated enrollment dropped by 4.4 percent.  Final overall 

enrollment was 8,637 students which is a decline of 401 students from the Spring 2017 Semester. 

 Undergraduate enrollment dropped by 2.5 percent and graduate enrollment dropped by 14.3 percent. 

 First-time enrollment for Spring 2018 compared to Spring 2017 included relatively the same number 

of freshmen, seven less transfer students and 18 fewer graduate students. 

 The focus for Fall 2018 has been on yield activities in terms of students who attended Summer 

Orientation and even those who signed up but did not attend to follow up with these individuals and 

their parents.  Several initiatives such as calls, texts and emails have been employed in this regard. 

 Students who are in the Universityôs database but have not signed up for a Summer Orientation 

session are also aggressively being pursued to determine how Murray State can provide assistance. 

 A focus is also being placed on students who have been awarded scholarships but have not yet 

accepted.  Through this process some students have been identified as not attending Murray State and 

those scholarship dollars have been repurposed for other students. 

 The University is also reaching out to transfer students by various means to determine why they have 

not registered, signed up for classes or completed their application for admission. 

 The Whitney Young Scholars are currently on campus.  These represent rising high school seniors 

and the University is focusing on these individuals for the 2019 class. 

 An additional focus is being placed on redeveloping the Road Scholars Program. 

 

Confirmation was provided that this is the last year of the contract with the Governorôs Scholars 

Program but participants will be on campus beginning in a couple of weeks for a period of five 

weeks.  The Commonwealth Honors Academy students will arrive this Sunday and will be on 

campus for three weeks (with an approximate 45 percent yield rate).  The Institute for Future 

Agriculture Leaders Program also begins this week and the University normally experiences a 

high yield for this population.  TRIO Program students (middle school students and high school 

juniors) will also arrive on campus on Sunday and other camp visits are beginning.  This also 

represents the last year of the Governorôs Minority Student College Preparation (middle school 

students) because it was not funded by the state beyond this year. 

 

This report was presented for informational purposes only and required no Board action. 

 

Student Engagement and Success Report (For Information Only), received 

 

Dr. Robertson; Peggy Whaley, Assistant Director for Student Engagement and Success and Dr. 

S. G. Carthell, Senior Director of Diversity Initiatives reported the following: 
 As of pre-week 11, retention has increased in all class levels and the percentage retained for first-time 

freshmen increased to 77 percent.  Efforts with the Recapture Campaign have resulted in this 

significant increase.  Twice a week throughout the summer information is shared with the academic 

departments which are encouraged to reach out to their students and provide pertinent information 

back to the Office for Student Engagement and Success which also reaches out via email and phone 



 
 

calls.  The Recapture Campaign represents a collaborative partnership with the Office of Student 

Engagement and Success, the academic departments and Student Affairs staff working to increase 

retention. 

 The Student Success Seminars have had a positive impact on first-time freshmen retention.  Since 

2014 the retention and persistence rates for those students 



 
 

Finance Committee 

 

Daniel Kemp ï Chair 

Walter Bumphus 

Katherine Farmer 

Jerry Rhoads 

Phil Schooley 

 

Mr. Kemp called the Finance Committee to order at 2:03 p.m. and reported all members were 

present with the exception of Dr. Bumphus.   

 

2018-19 University Summary Budget with Executive Summary and Budget Salary Roster, 

approved.   
 

Dr. Davies reported that the University Leadership Resource and Planning Committee has been 

enacted and is comprised of the President, Vice Presidents and Deans.  The Committee meets 

every two to three weeks to discuss the Universityôs current fiscal realities and priorities.  Every 

two weeks the Presidentôs Executive Council meets to facilitate similar discussions.  Multiple 

Town Hall meetings have been held throughout the year and in November a Financial Summit 

was held in conjunction with the Budget Advisory Committee and representatives from the 

Faculty Senate, Staff Congress and Student Government Association.  Several Board meetings 

have been held which have included significant detailed discussion involving information with 

regard to the budget.  In addition, the Insurance and Benefits Committee has been provided with 

an avenue for input on many aspects of the budget that impact faculty and staff.   

 

Over the last month Dr. Davies has received numerous communications personally from 

individuals who are presenting their ideas and thoughts.  As has been discussed, this yearôs 

budget is tight but is built on realistic expectations with no enrollment growth predicted and the 

tuition increases previously approved by the Board have been included.  The budget was 

presented to the Board at the last Special Meeting and remains relatively unchanged in terms of 

what 







 
 

Changes in Expenditures by Program ï E&G Funds Only (Attachment D) 

 

Although Attachment C provided total expenditures for the categories, the Change in 

Expenditures by Program illustrates the actual change.  Of the total reductions that were made, 

Attachment D shows how those were appropriated by category. 

 

Expenditures by Type ï E&G Funds Only (Attachment E) 

 

Attachment E graphically illustrates Expenditures by Type for E&G funds only. 

The Board has been presented with a Summary Budget in condensed form.  There is a revenue 

report that provides details by program group and for each unit.  The Salary Roster has also been 

presented and lists every regular employee who is included in the University Budget and in unit 

order.  The Board approves individuals included on the Salary Roster, their contract term and the 

fiscal year salary.  Hourly employees are also included on the Salary Roster with their associated 

wage rate and the total amount they would earn for their contract term (based on 1950 hours 

yearly).  The action the Board is taking will include approving these specific wages and contract 

terms.  Confirmation was provided that hourly employees receive an employment letter that 

informs them of their wage rate for the fiscal year period. 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Mr. Rhoads moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the 2018-19 University Summary 

Budget with Executive Summary and the Budget Salary Roster.  Ms. Farmer seconded and the 

motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action – 2018-19 University Summary Budget with Executive Summary and 

Budget Salary Roster, approved 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Mr. Kemp moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the 2018-19 University Summary 

Budget with Executive Summary and the Budget Salary Roster.  Mrs. Guess seconded and the 

roll was called with the following voting:  Ms. Farmer, yes; Ms. Green, yes; Mrs. Guess, yes; Mr. 

Kemp, yes; Mr. Rhoads, yes; Mrs. Rudolph, yes; Mr. Schooley, yes; Dr. Tharpe, yes; Ms. Wood, 

yes and Mr. Williams, yes.  The motion carried. 

 

(See Attachments #7 - #9) 

 

The Board expressed appreciation for all involved in this arduous process, especially Ms. 

Dudley. 

 

Projects Approved by the Board of Regents Chair, funding designated 

 

Ms. Dudley reported that Delegation of Authority Item #20 states that ñéprior to moving 

forward, all projects costing over $200,000 and up to the threshold denoted by Kentucky statute 

should be reviewed by the Board Chair and the President and a determination made in terms of 

those projects requiring further Board approval.ò  Although these projects do not actually require 

Board approval, the Board is being asked to take action so funding can be restricted for the 

projects listed.  Ms. Dudley clarified that the Board is being asked to designate funding in a 

specific amount to a project but the total project scope refers to the total for completion of the 

project and could include amounts previously approved by the Board in prior year and this is the 

case for both schedules presented. 

 

Two schedules listing projects initiated since the last Board report were included in the eBoard 

book.  The first was a schedule of projects with estimated costs of $200,000 or less and the 

second was a schedule of projects with estimated costs over $200,000, which were reviewed by 

the Board Chair and President.  This schedule includes $400,000 for the Blackburn Science 

Building project but the Board has already designated $200,000 in this regard (eventually will 

total $3 million).  Confirmation was provided that the engineering study has been completed for 

this facility and estimates are being obtained for updates to the HVAC system and structural 

changes needed for restroom accommodations in the building.  No individuals will be moved 

into the facility until structural changes have been completed. 

 



 
 

In order to secure funding for the completion of these projects, designation of the source of funds 

by the Board is needed.  Funding sources have been identified for these projects and that 

information was also provided.  The over $200,000 projects total over $1.3 million to date.  The 

last project on this schedule is Franklin Hall and indicates the total scope is $27 million for 

furniture purchases.  For clarification, this represents the building project but there were added 

furniture needs and the budget remained open so funds remaining for that project in the amount 

of $80,000 were used to purchase furniture.  Confirmation was provided that any project over 

$200,000 is sent 



 
 

Full Board Action – Personal Services Contracts, approved 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Mr. Kemp moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the Personal Services Contracts as 

listed on the attached document per the requirements of the Delegation of Authority (Item #11).  

Mrs. Rudolph seconded and the roll was called with the following voting:  Ms. Farmer, yes; Ms. 

Green, yes; Mrs. Guess, yes; Mr. Kemp, yes; Mr. Rhoads, yes; Mrs. Rudolph, yes; Mr. Schooley, 

yes; Dr. Tharpe, yes; Ms. Wood, yes and Mr. Williams, yes.  The motion carried. 

 

(See Attachment #12) 

 

Annual Employment Contracts – Preparation and Execution Authority (For Information 

Only) 

 

Regent Kemp reported that the Board received an email earlier this week from General Counsel 

John Rall pertaining to language in the Contracts of Employment for the University.  Following 

discussion, the decision was made to defer action on this item at this time but it will be presented 

to the Board at some future date to review current contract language particularly since the 

decision has been made to pursue outsourcing options.  Adjustments in language will be 

necessary but will be addressed later, likely at the August Quarterly Meeting. 

 

Adjournment 

 

The Finance Committee adjourned at 2:42 p.m. 

 

Legislative and Economic Development Committee 

 

Jerry Rhoads ï Chair 

Daniel Kemp 

Lisa Rudolph 

Don Tharpe 

Stephen Williams 

 

There being no business to address, the Legislative and Economic Development Committee did 

not meet. 

 

Marketing and Community Engagement Committee 

 

Susan Guess ï Chair 

Sharon Green 

Phil Schooley 

Stephen Williams 

Tori Wood 

 

Mrs. Guess called the Marketing and Community Engagement Committee to order at 2:42 p.m. 

and reported all members were present. 

 

University Advancement Report (For Information Only), received 
 

Dr. King provided a report on University marketing and enrollment support efforts resulting 

from the second year of the Marketing Plan.  One of the major strategic efforts for the second 

year of the Plan was to review specific academic programs where there was potential for 

programmatic growth that would produce additional revenue to the University and how these 

programs can be marketed to generate interest from new markets.  Under this model the 

University would not be required to invest in additional laboratory space or faculty.  All of the 

metrics contained within the Marketing Plan as defined in the University Strategic Plan are 

looking forward to 2022. 

 

Based on recommendations received from the academic Deans, the President, Provost and Dr. 

King reviewed several programs which had potential for growth based on market needs 

throughout the region as well as on the national level and based on capacity of existing 

programs.  The focus this year was placed on two undergraduate programs ï the Institute of 



 
 

Engineering and Telecommunications Systems Management (TSM) ï in terms of recruitment.  

With regard to graduate programs, campus and online promotions were undertaken for the 

Master of Business Administration (MBA) and the Master of Public Administration, TSM and 

the online masterôs degree in agriculture.  Promotion began as soon as the economic 

development masterôs degree was announced.  The Doctor of Arts Degree in English and general 

graduate recruitment were undertaken through mass media to generate additional inquiries.  A 

total of $170,000 has been spent this year on niche program marketing efforts.  The MBA 

represents the longest-running promotion and approximately $40,000 has been dedicated to 

marketing for that program this year.   

 

For each program outlined, Shawn Touney, Director of Communication, Dr. King and the entire 

Branding, Marketing and Communication (BMC) team have developed promotional campaigns 

for each and every one that is not only specific to the program but also the associated industry.  

Each campaign has tactical plans and for the MBA program geographic areas were identified that 

would be good sources for students and these included southern Illinois; Bowling Green, 

Hopkinsville and Frankfort in Kentucky and Clarksville, Tennessee.  Traditional advertising 

appeared in industry-specific publications, the Kentucky League of Cities magazine and the 

Illinois Municipal League magazine.  The MBA online program was specifically marketed at Ft. 



 
 

and those who request general graduate education information are directed to Mr. Jones.  These 

two individuals are in constant contact to share inquiries received on either site.  Mr. Jones is 

responsible for tracking student requests outside the aca





 
 

member in the Institute of Engineering also had a Federal subcontractor reach out expressing a 

desire to work with Murray State but the University was unable to take them up on that offer 

because the Nondiscrimination Statement did not conform with Federal law.  This could have 

represented a six-figure award.  Breathitt Veterinary Center has also struggled with United States 

Department of Agriculture (USDA) contracts because if awardees do not adhere to Federal 

nondiscrimination statement guidelines the most that can be awarded in one yearôs time is 

$10,000.  The BVC has testing contracts that are potentially much greater than $10,000.  During 

one of the recent avian flu outbreaks the BVC had to bill the state of Kentucky for services 

performed because the USDA could not be billed directly.  The University has lost valuable 

funding due to this situation. 

 

Mr. Kemp moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the 

University, approve the replacement of the language from the current University 

Nondiscrimination Statement with the proposed Nondiscrimination Statement language, 

effective June 8, 2018.  Once approved, the President, or his designee, is authorized to 

disseminate the new language in all proper locations.  All applicable policies and procedures will  

also be updated accordingly ï regardless of the publication in which they appear.  Other wording 

related to the University Nondiscrimination Statement may come forward in the future.  As such, 

the Board is also being asked to authorize the President to make any necessary changes to the 

Universityôs Nondiscrimination Statement ï in response to future Federal changes which may be 

made ï and only after confirmation from the Board Chair (unless the Board Chair determines 

that additional information is needed to bring before the Board for discussion).  Mrs. Guess 

seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Board of Regents Policy Manual Revisions 
 

Section 3.8.1 ï Personal Computer Loan Program and Section 3.8.2 ï Personal Bicycle Loan 

Program, rescinded 

 

Dr. Davies reported that the Personal Computer Loan Program which began in 1986 allowed 

University employees to take out a maximum loan of $2,000 to purchase a computer.  The 

Personal Bicycle Loan Program was started in 2011.  These loan programs are not frequently 

utilized today and while they do not represent an enormous expense they do affect overhead 

costs in Human Resources.  Ms. Dudley reported that in 2017 there were 13 computer loans 

issued and two personal bicycle loans.  The individuals who have loans outstanding will continue 

to repay those and no new loans will be issued. 

 

Mrs. Rudolph moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of 

the University, rescind the Personal Computer Loan Program and the Personal Bicycle Loan 

Program referenced in the Board of Regents Policy Manual – Sections 3.8.1 and 3.8.2 ï effective 

July 1, 2018.  Current participants in this program will be allowed to continue with payroll 

deductions until the loan is repaid.  Mrs. Guess seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Personnel Policies and Procedures Manual Revisions, approved 
 

Policy IV O ï Sick Leave Bank 

 

Dr. Davies reported that the University has a Sick Leave Bank policy that currently allows an 

individual to request up to 180 days in sick leave.  Employees donate to the Sick Leave Bank and 

those who need additional days due to catastrophic or other medical reasons are able to request 

up to 180 sick days from the Sick Leave Bank if they do not have vacation or sick time of their 

own.  The recommendation being advanced today is to decrease the number of allowable days 

from 180 to 30.  Originally the budget allowed for 20 days but the Insurance and Benefits 

Committee requested that the allowance be increased to 40 days.  Following discussion, the 

recommendation is being made to limit the maximum allowable to 30 days.  Confirmation was 

provided that the Sick Leave Bank is in addition to the one sick day employees earn per month.  

Voluntary short-term disability is also offered if employees choose to participate. 

 

Mrs. Guess moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the 

University, approve the revision of the Personnel Policies and Procedures Manual – Policy IV O 

ï Sick Leave Bank ï to cap maximum days available for each injury or illness to 30 days.  This 

policy change will be effective July 1, 2018.  Mrs. Rudolph seconded and the motion carried. 



 
 

(See Attachment #13) 

 

Policy V E ï Workerôs Compensation 

 

Dr. Davies reported that Murray State is the only public university in Kentucky that continues to 

have workerôs compensation benefits handled through the state.  Ms. Dudley indicated that 

notice has been provided to the state (as required) that the University will be withdrawing from 

the State Workerôs Compensation Plan.  The state plan dictated the Universityôs rates over a two-

year period and took into consideration claims for all state agencies in Kentucky, not just Murray 

State.  Over the past year Ms. Gordon and Human Resources staff have worked to identify a 

carrier that can provide the University and employees with much more than is currently offered ï 

including training and additional coverage options.  This change to a third-party administrator 

(TPA) 



 
 

options could be reducing the number of courses waived from six to three or requiring a retiree 

to work for a certain number of years before being eligible for this benefit.  He is more 

concerned about the employees who have worked at Murray State for 20 to 25 years (or some 

number of years) and then retire.  Ms. Dudley cautioned that it is possible that a dependent of an 

individual who has retired may not start taking college courses for some number of years and this 

must be taken into consideration and is why the three-year phase-in was suggested so those 

currently pursuing a college degree would be allowed to complete that degree. 

 

Confirmation was provided that if changes are made the Board would need to address the 

associated budget impact for this yearôs budget because the assumption of this savings is 

included.  With the new pricing model for graduate courses waivers will not cost the University 

as much and will result in savings that will hopefully offset the cost to continue offering the 

benefit for three years.  Confirmation was provided that this is an administrative 

recommendation but it 



 
 

them to be a student.  This policy change will be effective July 1, 2018.  Mr. Rhoads seconded 

and the motion carried with Regent Schooley voicing a ñnayò vote. 

 

(See Attachment #15) 

 

Policy VII A ï Employee Assistance Program 

 

Dr. Davies reported that the Employee Assistance Program is being expanded to include 

employees and their household members.  References to job performance will also be removed. 

 

Mrs. Guess moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the 

University, approve changes to the Personnel Policies and Procedures Manual – Policy VII A ï 

Employee Assistance Program ï to reflect the current status only.  This policy change will be 

effective July 1, 2018.  Mrs. Rudolph seconded and the motion carried. 

 

(See Attachment #16)



 
 

Contract of Employment Extension ï Director of Athletics ï Allen Ward, approved 

 

Ms. Farmer moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the 

University, approve the Contract of Employment extension for Allen Ward, Director of 

Athletics, effective July 1, 2018 ï June 30, 2022, and pursuant to other terms and conditions 

determined by the University to be in the best interest of Murray State University.  Mr. Kemp 

seconded and the roll was called with the following voting:  Ms. Farmer, yes; Ms. Green, yes; 

Mrs. Guess, yes; Mr. Kemp, yes; Mr. Rhoads, yes; Mrs. Rudolph, yes; Mr. Schooley (had 

stepped out); Dr. Tharpe, yes; Ms. Wood, yes and Mr. Williams, yes.  The motion carried. 

 



 
 

2018-19 Faculty Promotion Recommendations, approved 

 
Regent Farmer reported that she would need to recuse herself from the conversation or from 

voting with regard to faculty promotion and tenure because she was part of the review process. 

Dr. Tharpe moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the 

University, approve the faculty named below for promotion to the respective rank, effective with 

the 2018-19 contracts.   

 
NAME       DEPARTMENT          PROMOTE TO 

*Brian Bourke Educational Studies, Leadership and Counseling    Associate 
Richard Dodson Educational Studies, Leadership and Counseling    Associate 

Cecil Kuzey Computer Science and Information Systems    Associate 
*Cristina Ferguson 



 
 

BOARD OF REGENTS 

MURRAY STATE UNIVERSITY 

Resolution 

 
WHEREAS, the following faculty and staff members of Murray State University are retiring or 

have retired during the 2017-18 year. 

 

Gary Atkerson ï Department of Animal and Equine Science, 10 years 

Ted Belue ï Department of History, 24 years 

James Duane Bolin ï Department of History, 22 years 

Michael Bowman ï Department of Computer Science and Information Systems, 13 years



 
 

WHEREAS, they have served the students of Murray State University on a daily basis with 

warmth, understanding and concern and have performed their responsibilities in a dedicated 

manner; 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the University recognize these individuals and 

their collective total of 964 years of service to Murray State University; and 

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Board of Regents expresses its deep and heartfelt 

appreciation to these faculty and staff members for their loyalty and devotion to the institution 

and their contributions to the betterment of the University. 

 

 

       ______________________________ 

       Stephen A. Williams, Chair 

       Board of Regents 

 

Mrs. Rudolph moved that the Resolution of Appreciation recognizing Murray State University 



 
 

NOW, THEREFORE, ON THIS 8th DAY OF JUNE, TWO THOUSAND AND EIGHTEEN, BE IT 

RESOLVED 0 e63
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The following Resolution was read aloud: 

 

MURRAY STATE UNIVERSITY 

BOARD OF REGENTS 

RESOLUTION OF APPRECIATION 

 

TORI L. WOOD 

 



 
 

The Board was also asked to hold the dates of Friday, May 10 (if limited to tuition setting due to 

Commencement activities) and Friday, May 24, 2018, in the event special-called meetings are 

necessary for budget planning purposes.  Secretary Hunt will distribute these dates to the Board. 

 

Officers for 2018-19 ï Chair, Vice Chair and Secretary, elected 

 

Chair Williams stated that in accordance with the Bylaws of the Board of Regents all officers are 

elected annually at the Spring Quarterly Meeting and shall serve for one year, commencing  

July 1 following their election.  A separate election shall be conducted to elect each of the 

officers:  Chair, Vice Chair and Secretary.  The procedural guidelines were outlined in that the 

Chair will declare that nominations are in order and will recognize each member for the purpose 

of making a nomination.  Recognition of members shall be in the same order as roll call 

(alphabetical) and nominations require no second.  Any member nominated for any office may 

withdraw his/her name from consideration.  However, a member nominated will not be 

recognized for that purpose until all members have had an opportunity to make nominations.  If, 

after each member has had a roll call opportunity to make a nomination, and only one name has 

been placed in nomination for that particular office, the Chair shall declare the person elected by 

unanimous consent.  If more than one name is placed in nomination for any particular office a 

vote shall be taken.  Names shall be voted upon in the same manner in which the nomination 

occurred.  The nominee first receiving an absolute majority shall be declared elected.  An 

election for Vice Chair and Secretary shall be held at the organizational meeting required within 

30 days of the appointment of a new member (KRS 164.430). 

 

The Treasurer is also appointed by the Board, serves at the pleasure of the Board and shall not be 

a member of the Board. 

 

Chair Williams declared that nominations are in order for Chair of the Board of Regents.  The 

Secretary called the roll and Ms. Farmer nominated Mrs. Susan Guess.  All other members 

passed.  Chair Williams indicated that there being only one nomination for Chair Susan Guess is 

unanimously elected Chair, according to the Bylaws of the Murray State University Board of 

Regents. 

 

Chair Williams declared that nominations are in order for Vice Chair of the Board of Regents.  

The Secretary called the roll and Ms. Farmer nominated Mrs. Lisa Rudolph.  All other members 

passed.  Chair Williams indicated there being only one nomination for Vice Chair Lisa Rudolph 

is unanimously elected Vice Chair, according to the Bylaws of the Murray State University 

Board of Regents. 

 

Chair Williams declared that nominations are in order for Secretary of the Board of Regents.  

The Secretary called the roll and Ms. Farmer nominated Ms. Jill Hunt.  All other members 

passed.  Chair Williams indicated there being only one nomination for Secretary Jill Hunt is 

unanimously elected Secretary, according to the Bylaws of the Murray State University Board of 

Regents. 

 

Chair Williams declared that nominations are in order for Treasurer to the Board of Regents.  

The Secretary called the roll and Ms. Farmer nominated Ms. Jackie Dudley.  All other members 

passed.  Chair Williams indicated there being only one nomination for Treasurer Jackie Dudley 

is unanimously elected Treasurer, according to the Bylaws of the Murray State University Board 

of Regents. 

 

Supplemental Materials 
 



 
 

Other Business/Adjournment 
 

Dr. Davies reported that in two weeks Springer Hall will be razed and after a 30-day process the 

area will become green space. 

 

Chair Williams indicated he would like to take a few moments to thank all the individuals who 

have been kind to him over the last nine years.  It truly has been a pleasure to be part of this 

Board and to reconnect to Murray State University after three decades.  He and his wife, Cathy, 


